ENDNOTES

INTRODUCTION

1 C. G. Jung, *Memories, Dreams, Reflections* (New York: Vintage, (1961) 1989), 331.

ONE

- 1 Walter C. Langer, *The Mind of Adolf Hitler: The Secret Wartime Report* (New York, Basic Books, Inc., 1972.), 8.
- 2 William McGuire and R. F. C. Hull (eds). *C. G. Jung Speaking: Interviews and Encounters* (Princeton, N. J.: Princeton University Press, 1977), 127–128.
- 3 McGuire and Hull, *C. G. Jung Speaking*, 20.
- 4 Dinitia Smith, "Analysts Turned to P.R. To Market Themselves," *The New York Times*, December 9, 2000, www.nytimes.com/2000/12/09/arts/analyststurn-to-pr-to-market-themselves.html.
- 5 Peter Hoffmann, *German Resistance to Hitler* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1988), 106–125, and Danny Orbach, *The Plots Against Hitler* (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2016).
- 6 Henry A. Murray, "Analysis of the Personality of Adolph Hitler," *Cornell University Library/Law Collections/Donovan Nuremberg Trials Collection*, accessed March 3, 2017, http://lawcollections.library.cornell.edu/nuremberg.
- 7 Robert Neuman and Helga Koppel, *The Pictorial History of the Third Reich* (New York: Bantam Books, 1962), 34.
- 8 Memorandum, George Allen to the Officer in Charge [Interrogation of Frau Paula Wolf], July 12, 1945, 101st Abn. Div. CIC Det. Memorandum to the Officer in Charge July 1–25, 1945, Box 13, U.S. Army: Unit Records, Dwight D. Eisenhower Presidential Library.
- 9 Dr. Bloch was known as "the poor man's doctor." For 37 years in Linz, Austria, he treated patients who had little status or wealth. He charged only what his patients could afford to pay him, which often was nothing. In an article in *Colliers* published in 1941, Bloch said he wondered how the "gentle boy" he knew could become the Führer. Allowed by Hitler to emigrate to the United States, Bloch died in 1945 after asserting that he was "100 percent Jewish." Before he died, he wondered: "What does a doctor think when he

sees one of his patients grow into the persecutor of his race?" George M. Weisz, "Hitler's Jewish Physicians." *Rambam Maimonides Medical Journal*, 5, no. 3, (2014): e0023.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4128594/

- 10 Ron Rosenbaum, "Hitler's Doomed Angel." *Vanity Fair,* September 3, 2013, accessed December 28, 2017, www.vanityfair.com/news/1992/04/hitlers-doomed-angel.
- 11 David Gardner, "Getting to Know the Hitlers," *The Telegraph*, January 20, 2002, accessed February 10, 2018, www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/northamerica/usa/1382115/Getting-to-know-the-Hitlers.html.
- 12 Andrew Jacobs, "Mao's Grandson Rises in Chinese Military," *The New York Times*, September 25, 2009, A4.
- 13 Larry Rohter, "Maker of 'Shoah' Stresses Its Lasting Value," *The New York Times*, December 6, 2010, C1.
- 14 Romain Leick and Martin Doerry, "'Shoah' Director Claude Lanzmann 'Death Has Always Been a Scandal,' Part 3: 'There Is No Why Here," *Spiegel Online*, September 10, 2010, accessed December 4, 2017, www.spiegel.de/international/zeitgeist/shoah-director-claude-lanzmanndeath-has-always-been-a-scandal-a-716722-3.html.
- 15 Leick and Doerry, "Shoah' Director Claude Lanzmann."
- 16 Brigitte Hamann, *Hitler's Vienna: A Dictator's Apprenticeship* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999), vii.
- 17 United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, "Adolf Hitler Issues Comment on the 'Jewish Question,'" *Timeline of Events*, accessed February 16, 2018, www.ushmm.org/learn/timeline-of-events/before-1933/adolf-hitler-issuescomment-on-the-jewish-question.
- 18 and death camp statistics provided by the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum's Holocaust Encyclopedia, accessed February 19, 2018, www.ushmm.org/wlc/en/article.php?ModuleId=10008193.
- 19 Philip Hyland, et al. "A Psycho-Historical Analysis of Adolf Hitler: The Role of Personality, Psychopathology, and Development," *Psychology & Society*, 4, no. 2, (2011): 58–63.
- 20 The account of Hitler's "hysterical blindness" is taken from Thomas Weber, *Hitler's First War: Adolf Hitler, the Men of the List Regiment, and the First World War* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011), and Dalya Alberge, "Hitler's War Boast Exposed as a Myth," *The Independent*, October 21, 2011, https://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/history/hitlers-war-boast-exposedas-a-myth-2373590.html.
- 21 John Lukacs, *The Hitler of History* (New York: Alfred A Knopf, Inc., 1997), 43.
- 22 Ian Kershaw, *Hitler: 1889–1936 Hubris* (New York: WW Norton and Company, 1998), 240.
- 23 Langer, *The Mind of Adolf Hitler,* 43.

- 24 Michael M. Sheng, "Mao Zedong's Narcissistic Personality Disorder and China's Road to Disaster," in *Profiling Political Leaders, Cross-Cultural Studies of Personality and Behavior*, eds. Ofer Feldman and Lindo O. Valenty (Westport, Connecticut: Praeger, 2001), 120.
- 25 Dina Kraft, "Hitler Wrote 1923 Book Praising Him, Scholar Says.," *The New York Times*, Oct. 7, 2016, A6.
- Adolf Hitler, *Mein Kampf* (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, (1925) 1943), 510.
- 27 Dorothy Thompson, *Kassandra spricht: Antifaschistiche Publizistick* 1932– 1942 (Leipzig and Weimar, 1988), 41–43 in Volker Ullrich, *Hitler: Ascent, 1889–1939*, trans. Jefferson Chase (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2016), 264.
- 28 Philip Oltermann, "Eastern front plays greater role than D-day in German memories," *The Guardian*, June 5, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jun/05/eastern-front-greater-role-d-day-german-memories.

тwo

- 1 Jimmy Carter, *Keeping Faith: Memoirs of the President* (New York, Bantam, 1982), 320.
- 2 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles in Support of The Camp David Summit," in *President Carter and the Role of Intelligence in the Camp David Accords* (CIA Freedom of Information Act, 2013), 15.
- 3 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles." 16.
- 4 Jimmy Carter, *Keeping Faith*, 320.
- ⁵ "Former President Carter Praises CIA for Intelligence Work Leading Up to the 1978 Middle East Peace Accords at Camp David," Central Intelligence Agency, News and Information, November 13, 2013, https://www.CIA.gov/news-information/press-releases-statements/2013press-releases-statements/president-carter-peace-accords-at-campdavid.html.
- 6 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles," 17.
- 7 Jimmy Carter, *Keeping Faith*, 330.
- 8 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiling Analyses," 339.
- 9 "Former President Carter Praises CIA."
- 10 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles," 16.
- 11 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles," 15.
- 12 Thomas Omestad, "Psychology and the CIA: Leaders on the Couch," *Foreign Policy*, no. 95, Summer 1994, 104–122.
- 13 Benedict Carey, "Teasing Out Policy Insight from a Character Profile," *The New York Times*, March 29, 2011, D1.
- 14 Pascale Chifflet, "Questioning the validity of criminal profiling: an evidencebased approach," *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Criminology* 48, no. 2

(May 12, 2014): 238–255.

- 15 Jimmy Bourque et al., *The Effectiveness of Profiling from a National Security Perspective, Canadian Human Rights Commission*, March 2009.
- 16 Joshua Wright and Monica F. Tomlinson, "Personality profiles of Hillary Clinton and Donald Trump: Fooled by your own politics," *Personality and Individual Differences* 128, (2018): 21–24.
- 17 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles," 15.
- 18 Thomas Omestad, "Psychology and the CIA."
- 19 Benedict Carey, "Teasing Out Policy Insight."
- 20 Although Peres did not win the election as expected—he was twice defeated by Menachem Begin for the office of prime minister—he eventually did hold the office twice. He opposed the Camp David Accords and the peace treated they led to, but endorsed both in the following years. Peres shared, along with Israeli Prime Minister Yitzhak Rabin and Palestinian leader Yasser Arafat, the 1994 Nobel Peace Prize for his role in negotiating the Oslo Accords. According to the terms of this historic agreement, the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) acknowledged that Israel had a right to exist in peace and it renounced terrorism. In return, Israel recognized the PLO as the representative of the Palestinians.
- 21 Benedict Carey, "Teasing Out Policy Insight."
- 22 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles," 18.
- 23 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiles," 17.
- 24 Jerrold M. Post, "Assessing Leaders at a Distance: The Political Personality Profile," in *The Psychological Assessment of Political Leaders: With Profiles of Saddam Hussein and Bill Clinton*, ed. by Jerrold M. Post (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2003), 102–104.
- 25 Brian Bennett, "Stakes are high for Trump's meeting with Putin. Here's what to expect." *Los Angeles Times*, July 4, 2017, www.latimes.com/politics/la-fg-trump-putin-20170704-story.html.
- 26 Jon Ward, "Bush explains his comment about Putin's soul, says Russian leader 'changed,'" *The Daily Caller*, December 14, 2010, http://dailycaller.com/2010/12/14/bush-explains-his-comment-about-putins-soul-says-russian-leader-changed/.
- 27 Carla Anne Robbins, "Mr. Bush Gets Another Look Into Mr. Putin's Eyes," *The New York Times,* June 30, 2007, A16.
- 28 George W. Bush, *Decision Points*, (New York: Crown Publishers, 2010), 435.

THREE

1 The account of Saddam Hussein's "hunting" from Sikorsky helicopters was taken from Zainab Salbi and Laurie Becklund, *Between Two Worlds: Escape from Tyranny: Growing Up in the Shadow of Saddam* (New York: Gotham Books, 2005), 113–114.

- 2 Zainab Salbi and Dean A. Haycock, "The Activist," *Brainwave*, The Rubin Museum of Art, New York. On-Stage Conversation, March 5, 2014.
- 3 Jerrold M. Post, "Explaining Saddam Hussein: A Psychological Profile," *Air University: The Intellectual and Leadership Center of the Air Force*, December 1990, http://www.au.ef.mil/au/awc/awcgate/irag/saddam_post.htm

http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/iraq/saddam_post.htm.

- 4 Scott Barry Kaufman, "The Dark Core of Personality," *Scientific American,* July 28, 2018, https://blogs.scientificamerican.com/beautiful-minds/the-darkcore-of-personality/
- 5 Morten Moshagen, et al., "The dark core of personality," *Psychological Review* 125, no. 5 (2018): 656–688.
- 6 Scott Barry Kaufman, "The Dark Core of Personality."
- 7 Mark. F. Lenzenweger, "Epidemiology of Personality Disorders," *Psychiatric Clinics of North America* 31, no. 3 (2008): 395–403.
- 8 Due the lack of a standard guide for translating Arabic into English, alternative spellings used by Western media include Muammar Gaddhafi, Moammar Gaddafi, Moammar Kadafi, Muammar Khadafy, Mu'ammar al-Qadhdhāfī, Muammar Qaddafi, Muammar al-Qaddafi, and Muammar el-Qaddafi. Al Jazeera English uses Gaddafi.
- 9 Richard Christie and Florence L. Geis, *Studies in Machiavellianism* (New York: Academic Press, 1970).
- 10 Sean Coughlan, "Narcissists 'irritating but successful," *BBC News*, June 26, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/education-44601198.
- Jean M. Twenge and Joshua D. Foster, "Birth Cohort Increases in Narcissistic Personality Traits Among American College Students, 1982– 2009," *Social Psychological and Personality Science* 1, no. 1 (2010): 99– 106.
- 12 Donald Trump and Bill Zanker, *Think Big: Make It Happen in Business and Life* (New York: HarperCollins, 2007), 16.
- 13 American Psychiatric Association, *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, DSM–5* (Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing, 2013), 671.
- 14 Joshua D. Miller and Keith Campbell, "The case for using research on trait narcissism as a building block for understanding Narcissistic Personality Disorder," *Personality Disorders: Theory, Research and Treatment* 1, no. 3 (2010): 180–191.
- 15 Sadie F. Dingfelder, "Reflecting on narcissism," *Monitor on Psychology* 42, no. 2 (2011): 64.
- 16 Christie and Geis, *Studies in Machiavellianism*, 1–9.
- 17 Daniel N. Jones and Delroy L. Paulhus, "Machiavellianism" in *Handbook of Individual Differences in Social Behavior*, ed. by Mark R. Leary and Rick H. Hoyle (New York: Guilford Press, 2009), 93–108.

"Psychopathy: A Misunderstood Condition," The Society for the Scientific

- 18 Study of Psychopathy, accessed May 4, 2017, http://www.psychopathysociety.org/en/.
- 19 Christie and Geis, *Studies in Machiavellianism*, 64, 228.
- 20 Jerrold M. Post, "Assessing Leaders at a Distance," 84.

FOUR

- 1 Sources are provided at the end of this section to avoid early identification of "DHT" and "JVD."
- 2 Sources for "Predict the Tyrant:" David Clayton-Thomas, *Blood, Sweat and Tears* (Toronto: Penguin Canada, 2011) and Stephen Kotkin, *Stalin, Volume I, Paradoxes of Power, 1878–1928* (New York: Penguin Press, 2014).
- 3 Aina Sundt Gullhaugen and Jim Aage Nøttestad, "Looking for the Hannibal Behind the Cannibal: Current Status of Case Research," *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology* 55, no. 3 (May 2011): 350–369.
- 4 Dean A. Haycock, *Murderous Minds: Exploring the Criminal Psychopathic Brain: Neurological Imaging and the Manifestation of Evil (New York:* Pegasus Books, 2014); 156–157.

FIVE

- 1 The account of Bekhterev's death is largely taken from the article by Jürg Kesselring, "Vladimir Mikhailovic Bekhterev (1857–1927): Strange Circumstances Surrounding the Death of the Great Russian Neurologist," *European Neurology* 66, (June 23, 2011): 14–17.
- 2 Jürg Kesselring, "Vladimir Mikhailovic Bekhterev, 16."
- 3 Alice Miller, *The Untouched Key: Tracing Childhood Trauma in Creativity and Destructiveness* (New York: Anchor Books, 1990), 65.
- 4 Jürg Kesselring, "Vladimir Mikhailovic Bekhterev," 16.
- 5 M.A. Akimenko, "Vladimir Mikhailovich Bekhterev," *The V.M. Bekhterev Psychoneurological Research Institute, Saint Petersburg, Russia,* 2014, http://www.bekhterev.ru/en/history/vladimir-mikhailovich3bekhterev/index.php.
- 6 Anatoly Rybakov, *Children of the Arbat*, trans. Harold Shukman (New York: Little, Brown and Company, 1988), 643–644.
- 7 *Joseph Stalin, Red Terror*, Written and produced by Alison Guss, History Television Network Productions, H-TV, 1996.
- 8 Joseph Stalin, Red Terror.
- 9 "On the Suppressed Testament of Lenin," Last updated April 24, 2007, https://www.marxists.org/archive/trotsky/1932/12/lenin.htm.
- 10 Robert Wesson, *Lenin's Legacy: The Story of the CPSU* (Stanford, California: Hoover Institution Press, 1978): 152.

- 11 Joseph Stalin, Red Terror.
- 12 Robert C. Tucker, *Stalin as Revolutionary, 1879-1929: A Study in History and Personality* (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 1974), cited in Marina Stal, "Psychopathology of Joseph Stalin," *Psychology* 4, no. 9A1 (2013): 1–4.
- 13 Jack Anderson and Dale Van Atta, "Saddam's Roots An Abusive Childhood," *The Washington Post*, January 25, 1991, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1991/01/25/saddams-rootsan-abusive-childhood/2c5af56e-6413-410b-a1cf-5c215f1f64c2/? utm_term=.9e6701dc7353.
- 14 Stephen Kotkin, *Stalin: Volume I, Paradoxes of Power,* 24.
- 15 Erica Goode, "The World; Stalin to Saddam: So Much for the Madman Theory," *The New York Times*, May 4, 2003, https://www.nytimes.com/2003/05/04/weekinreview/the-world-stalin-tosaddam-so-much3-for-the-madman-theory.html.
- 16 Stephen Kotkin, *Stalin: Volume I, Paradoxes of Power, 1878–1928* (New York: Penguin Press, 2014): 603.
- 17 Joseph Stalin, Red Terror.
- 18 Dorothy Thompson, "Good Bye to Germany," *Harper's Magazine*, December 1934, 43–51.
- 19 Nikita Khrushchev, *Memoirs of Nikita Khrushchev: Volume 2, Reformer* [1942–1964], trans. by George Shriver (University Park, PA: The Pennsylvania University, 2006) 82–84.
- 20 Nikita Khrushchev, *Memoirs of Nikita Khrushchev*, 84.
- 21 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiling Analysis." *in The Oxford Handbook of Political Leadership*, edited by R. A. W. Rhodes and Paul T. Hart, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014), 340.
- 22 Joseph Stalin, Red Terror.
- 23 Andrew Osborn, "Josef Stalin 'had degenerative brain condition," The Telegraph, April 21, 2011, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/russia/8466880/Josef-Stalin-had-degenerative-brain-condition.html.
- James Allen Wilcox and P. Reid Duffy, "They're out to get me: Evaluating rational fears and bizarre delusions in paranoia," *Current Psychiatry* 15, no. 10 (October 2016): 29–41.
- 25 American Psychiatric Association, *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, DSM*–5, 649–652.

SIX

1 "Mao's Position—An Assessment," February 3, 1975. Box 1, folder "China— Report on Mao Tse-tung" of the Richard B. Cheney Files at the Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library.

https://www.fordlibrarymuseum.gov/library/document/0005/1561346.pdf.

- 2 Gregor Benton and Lin Chun (eds.), *Was Mao Really a Monster? The Academic Response to Chang and Halliday's "Mao: The Unknown Story"* (New York: Routledge, 2010), iv.
- 3 Henry A. Kissinger, "Briefing Book for the President's Meeting with Chairman Mao," December 1975, National Security Advisor Trip Briefing Books and Cables for President Ford, 1974–1976 (Box 19) at the Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library.
- 4 Jung Chang and Jon Halliday, *Mao, The Unknown Story* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2005), 5–6.
- 5 Jung Chang and Jon Halliday, *Mao*, 5.
- 6 "Mao Zedong: Biographical and Political Profile," *Focus on Asian Studies* (New York: The Asia Society, Fall 1984) IV, no. 1, http://afe.easia.columbia.edu/special/china 1900 mao early.htm.
- 7 "Mao Zedong: Biographical and Political Profile," *Focus on Asian Studies*.
- 8 Jung Chang and Jon Halliday, *Mao*, 6
- 9 Jung Chang and Jon Halliday, *Mao*, 13.
- 10 Jonathan D. Spence, "Portrait of a Monster," in Gregor Benton and Lin Chun (eds.), *Was Mao Really a Monster? The Academic Response to Chang and Halliday's "Mao: The Unknown Story"* (New York: Routledge, 2010), 32.
- 11 Bill Willmont, "From Wild Swans to Mao: The Unknown Story," in Gregor Benton and Lin Chun (eds.), *Was Mao Really a Monster? The Academic Response to Chang and Halliday's "Mao: The Unknown Story"* (New York: Routledge, 2010), 184.
- 12 Gregor Benton and Lin Chun (eds.), *Was Mao Really a Monster?,* iv.
- 13 Ian Johnson, "Who Killed More: Hitler, Stalin or Mao?" *The New York Review of Books*, February 5, 2018, https://www.nybooks.com/daily/2018/02/05/who-killed-more-hitler-stalin-or-mao/.
- 14 Donald J. Trump @realDonaldTrump, "Wow, what a tough sentence for Paul Manafort," Twitter, June 15, 2018, https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump? ref_src=twsrc%5Egoogle%7Ctwcamp%5Eserp%7Ctwgr%5Eauthor.
- 15 Gregor Benton and Lin Chun (eds.), *Was Mao Really a Monster? The Academic Response to Chang and Halliday's "Mao: The Unknown Story"* (New York: Routledge, 2010), 10.
- 16 Jonathan D. Spence, "Portrait of a Monster," 39.
- 17 Maurice Meisner, "The significance of the Chinese Revolution in world history," 1999, Working Paper. *Asia Research Centre*, London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK., 12.
- 18 Maurice Meisner, "The significance of the Chinese Revolution," 12.
- 19 Mikael Suslov, "A New 'Cult of Personality;' Suslov's secret report on Mao, Khrushchev, and the Sino-Soviet tensions, December 1959," *Cold War International History Project Bulletin*, *1996–1997*, (Woodrow Wilson International Center, Washington, DC), 8–9: 244–248.

- Jon Wolfsthal, "How to Reason With a Nuclear Rogue," *Foreign Policy*, July 12, 2017, http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/07/12/north-korea-nukes-icbm-test-nuclear-weapons/.
- 21 Ken Gewertz, "Mao Under A Microscope," *The Harvard Gazette*, December 11, 2003, https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2003/12/mao-under-a-microscope/.
- 22 "Mao Zedong: Biographical and Political Profile," *Focus on Asian Studies*.

SEVEN

- 1 According to the Associated Press Stylebook: "The style and spelling of names in North Korea and South Korea follow each government's standard policy for transliterations unless the subject has a personal preference. North Korean names are written as three separate words, each starting with a capital letter: Kim Jong II. . . South Korean names are written as two names, with the given name hyphenated and a lowercase letter after the hyphen: Lee Myung-bak. . . In both Koreas, the family name comes first.
- 2 Robin Wright, "Kim Jong Un Was Funny, Charming, and Confident but Brought His Own Toilet," *The New Yorker*, May 3, 2018, https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/north-koreas-leader-was-funnycharming-and-confident-but-brought-his-own-toilet.
- 3 Michael M. Sheng, "Mao Zedong's Narcissistic Personality Disorder and China's Road to Disaster," in *Profiling Political Leaders: Cross-Cultural Studies of Personality and Behavior*, ed. Ofer Feldman and Lindo O. Valenty (Westport, Connecticut: Praeger, 2001), 111–127.
- 4 Matt Spetalnick, et al., "Understanding Kim: Inside the U.S. effort to profile the secretive North Korean leader," *Reuters*, April 26, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-usa-trump-kiminsight/understanding-kim-inside-the-us-effort-to-profile-the-secretive-northkorean-leader-idUSKBN1HX0GK
- 5 Ernesto Londoño, "North Korean leader Kim Jong Un offers many faces, many threats," *The Washington Post,* April 13, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/north-korean-leaderkim-jong-un-offers-many-facesmany-threats/2013/04/13/c8f0aa70-a3ad-11e2-82bc-511538ae90a4_story.html? noredirect=on&utm_term=.3adfa36bdbba.
- 6 Ernesto Londoño, "North Korean leader."
- 7 Ernesto Londoño, "North Korean leader."
- 8 Mark Bowden, "Understanding Kim Jong Un, The World's Most Enigmatic and Unpredictable Dictator," *Vanity Fair*, February 12, 2015, https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2015/02/kim-jong-un-north-koreaunderstanding.
- 9 Robin Wright, "Kim Jong Un Was Funny."

- 10 Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Trump on Kim: From 'Madman' to 'Honorable," *The New York Times*, May 10, 2018, A7.
- 11 Matt Spetalnick, et al., "Understanding Kim."
- 12 Jeremy Diamond, Kevin Liptak and Elise Labott, "Trump picks 'attitude' over prep work ahead of Singapore summit," *CNN*, June 7, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/06/07/politics/trump-north-koreapreparations/index.html.
- 13 Matt Spetalnick, et al., "Understanding Kim."
- 14 Jonathan Swan, "1 big thing: The intelligence file on Kim Jong-un," *Axios*, June 10, 2018, https://www.axios.com/newsletters/axios-sneak-peek-04d796b1-3d16-4e6a-a77c-ebf0d16ff64a.html
- 15 "Madeleine Albright, Former Secretary of State." Interview, *Commonwealth Club of California*, April 27, 2018.
- 16 Jerrold M. Post, and Laurita M. Denny, "Kim Jong II of North Korea: A Political Psychology Profile," *Political Psychology Associates*, accessed February 4, 2018, http://www.pol-psych.com/downloads/KJI%20Profile%20-%20Final.htm.
- 17 Mark Bowden, "Understanding Kim Jong Un."
- 18 Mark Bowden, "Understanding Kim Jong Un."
- 19 Mark Bowden, "Understanding Kim Jong Un."
- 20 Ernesto Londoño, "North Korean leader."
- 21 Mark Bowden, "Understanding Kim Jong Un."
- 22 Robin Wright, "Kim Jong Un Was Funny."
- 23 Christina Capatides, "Kim Jong Un is bringing his own toilet to the Koreas summit," *CBS*, April 26, 2018, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/kim-jong-un-bringing-his-own-toilet-to-the-koreas-summit/.
- 24 Steven Rosenberg, "Stalin 'used secret laboratory to analyse Mao's excrement," *BBC News*, January 28 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-35427926.
- 25 Barbara Starr, "Pentagon's damning assessment of Kim regime made public, with summit in balance," *CNN*, May 23, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/23/politics/pentagon-north-koreaassessment/index.html.
- 26 Matt Spetalnick, et al., "Understanding Kim."
- 27 Christiane Amanpour, "N. Korean defector skeptical of Kim's intentions," *CNN*, May 26, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/videos/world/2018/04/26/intv-amanpour-north-korea-defector-thae-yong-ho.cnn.
- 28 Choe Sang-Hun, "North Korea's Ruling Family: Secrets, Excesses and Quirks," *The New York Times*, May 24, 2018, A6.
- 29 Adriano Schimmenti et al., "Mafia and psychopathy," *Criminal Behavior and Mental Health*, 24 no. 5, (December 2014): 321–331.

Andrei Lankov, "Kim Jong Un Is a Survivor, Not a Madman," Foreign Policy,

30 April 26, 2017, https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/04/26/kim-jong-un-is-a-survivor-not-a-madman/.

EIGHT

- 1 Patrick Keatley, "Idi Amin," *The Guardian*, August 17, 2003. www.theguardian.com/news/2003/aug/18/guardianobituaries.
- 2 Ian Wright, "Patrick Keatley, Observing the Commonwealth for the Guardian and the BBC," *The Guardian*, May 12, 2005. www.theguardian.com/media/2005/may/12/broadcasting.pressandpublishing.
- 3 John Billinghurst, "David William Barkham," *Lives of the fellows, Royal College of Physicians, Munk's Roll*: XII, (2010). http://munksroll.rcplondon.ac.uk/Biography/Details/6165.
- 4 "Capturing Idi Amin," featurette produced and directed by Fran Robertson in *The Last King of Scotland*, DVD, directed by Kevin Macdonald, Fox Searchlight, 2006.
- 5 John Billinghurst, "David William Barkham."
- 6 A Voice of America article quotes Barkham in print as saying he thought Amin was *hyper*manic (versus *hypo*manic) at times ("On Oscar Night Forest Whitaker Wins Big," VOAnews.com, last updated: October 27, 2009, https://www.voanews.com/a/a-13-2007-02-27-voa67-66703207/559343.html). The audio version of Barkham's comments confirm the physician thought the dictator experienced *hypo*mania. *Hype*rmania is a more extreme version of mania compared to *hypo*mania. Hypermanic symptoms are similar to hypomanic symptoms but are present to a greater degree. Hypermania is more likely to involve paranoia and/or other signs of psychosis. It is possible for a severely ill individual to cycle between hypomania and hypermania.
- 7 *General Idi Amin Dada: A Self Portrait.* Directed by Barbet Schroeder. Criterion Collection, 1974, reissued 2002.
- 8 Ian Wright, "Patrick Keatley."
- 9 Soraya's account is taken from Annick Cojean, trans. Marjolijn de Jager, Gaddafi's Harem: The Story of a Young Woman and the Abuses of Power in Libya (New York: Grove Press, 2013).
- 10 Christiane Amanpour, "Gaddafi: Death of a Dictator," *ABCNews.com*, accessed March 11, 2018, www.abcnews.go.com/International/moammar-gaddafi-dead-rebels-killed-dictator/story?id=14784776.
- 11 Stephanie Pappas, "Why Moammar Gaddafi Was So Strange," *Live Science*, October 21, 2011, https://www.livescience.com/16672-moammar-gaddafi-strange-behavior.html.
- 12 Ronald J. Ostrow and Robert C. Toth, "CIA Psychological Profile . . .Kadafi as Insecure," *Los Angeles Times*, December 18, 1981, 4. Reproduced at https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP90-

00552R000100480003-7.pdf. This was one of the first reports to disclose details contained in a CIA profile of Muammar Gaddafi. It uses an alternative spelling of Gaddafi's name.

- 13 M. Cherif Bassiouni (ed.), "Historical Background, Qadhafi: A History of Political Terror," in *Libya: From Repression to Revolution, A Record of Armed Conflict and International Law Violations, 2011–2013*, (Leiden: Martinus-Nijhoff, 2013), 101–102.
- 14 Stephanie Pappas, "Why Moammar Gaddafi Was So Strange."

NINE

- 1 Erica Goode, "The World; Stalin to Saddam: So Much for the Madman Theory," *The New York Times*, May 4, 2003, www.nytimes.com/2003/05/04/weekinreview/the-world-stalin-to-saddam-somuch9-for-the-madman-theory.html.
- 2 Secrets of His Life and Leadership, An Interview with Saïd K. Aburish, Frontline, accessed May 8, 2018, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/saddam/interviews/aburish. html.
- 3 Malignant narcissism is not formally recognized by the American Psychiatric Association in the standard manual, the *DSM*–5, as a personality disorder. The core features of the syndrome are described individually in the manual.
- 4 Brad J. Busman, "Narcissism, Fame Seeking, and Mass Shootings," *American Behavioral Scientist*, November 2, 2017, http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0002764217739660.
- 5 Carrie Barron, "Malignant Narcissism and the Murder of a Parent," *Psychology Today*, February 24, 2015, https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/the-creativitycure/201502/malignant-narcissism-and-the-murder-parent.
- 6 Carrie Barron, "Malignant Narcissism."

TEN

- 1 Sinclair Lewis, *It Can't Happen Here* (New York: Signet Classics, (1935) 2014), 16–17.
- 2 Boyce Rensberger. "Clues from the Grave Add Mystery to the Death of Huey Long," *The Washington Post,* June 29, 1992, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1992/06/29/clues-from-the-grave-add-mystery-to-the-death-of-huey-long/cbdd5297-27a1-4534-96bb-68175daf3573/?utm_term=.b2497e9eb618.
- 3 Ellen Schrecker. *Many Are the Crimes: McCarthyism in America* (Boston: Little, Brown, 1998), xiii.
- 4 Havighurst Center for Russian and Post-Soviet Studies, "History of Russian Journalism," 2018, Miami University,

https://miamioh.edu/cas/academics/centers/havighurst/cultural-academicresources/havighurst-special-programing/journalism-under-fire/journalismhistory/index.html.

- 5 Madeleine Albright, Former Secretary of State. Interview.
- 6 Gerhard Peters. "Presidential News Conferences," *The American Presidency Project*, eds. John T. Woolley and Gerhard Peters, Santa Barbara, CA: University of California, 1999-2018. http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/data/newsconferences.php.
- 7 The letter which was sent to then President Barrack Obama was reproduced in: Richard Greene, "Is Donald Trump Mentally III? 3 Professors Of Psychiatry Ask President Obama To Conduct 'A Full Medical And Neuropsychiatric Evaluation," *Huffington Post*, December 17, 2016, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/richard-greene/is-donald-trumpmentally_b_13693174.html.
- 8 Gail Sheehy, "At Yale, Psychiatrists Cite Their 'Duty to Warn' About an Unfit President," *New York Magazine*, April 23, 2017, http://nymag.com/daily/intelligencer/2017/04/yale-psychiatrists-cite-duty-to-warn-about-unfit-president.html.
- 9 May Bulman, "Donald Trump has 'dangerous mental illness', say psychiatry experts at Yale conference," *Independent*, April 21, 2017, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world-0/donald-trump-dangerous-mental-illness-yale-psychiatrist-conference-us-president-unfit-james-gartner-a7694316.html.
- 10 Gail Sheehy, "At Yale, Psychiatrists Cite Their 'Duty to Warn."
- 11 May Bulman, "Donald Trump."
- 12 Allen Frances, "An Eminent Psychiatrist Demurs on Trump's Mental State," *The New York Times,* February. 15, 2017, A26.
- 13 Letter, "A Mental Health Warning on Trump," *The New York Times*, February. 13, 2017, A26.
- 14 Jane Mayer, "Should Psychiatrists Speak Out Against Trump?" *The New Yorker*, May 22, 2017, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2017/05/22/should-psychiatristsspeak-out-against-trump.
- 15 Gail Sheehy, "At Yale, Psychiatrists Cite."
- 16 May Bulman, "Donald Trump."
- 17 "What Do We Mean by 'Duty to Warn?'" American Psychiatric Association, January 16, 2018, https://www.psychiatry.org/news-room/apa-blogs/apablog/2018/01/what-do-we-mean-by-duty-to-warn.
- 18 Sharon Begley, "Psychiatrists call for rollback of policy banning discussion of public figures' mental health," *STAT*, June 28, 2018, https://www.statnews.com/2018/06/28/psychiatrists-goldwater-rule-rollback/? utm_campaign=rss.

- 19 Jane Mayer, "Should Psychiatrists Speak Out Against Trump?"
- 20 Charles G. Kels and Lori H. Kels, "The cost of conflation: Avoiding loose talk about the duty to warn," *Clinical Psychiatry News*, October 12, 2017, https://www.mdedge.com/psychiatry/article/149226/practice-management/cost-conflation-avoiding-loose-talk-about-duty-warn/page/0/1.
- 21 Jerrold Post, *Narcissism and Politics: Dreams of Glory* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2015), xv.
- 22 Jerrold Post, *Narcissism and Politics*, xiii.
- 23 "Calls for End to 'Armchair' Psychiatry," American Psychiatric Association, January 9, 2018, https://www.psychiatry.org/newsroom/news-releases/apacalls-for-end-to-armchair-psychiatry.
- Allen Frances, MD, *Twilight of American Sanity: A Psychiatrist Analyzes the Age of Trump* (New York: William Morrow, 2017), 3–4.
- 25 Allen Frances, MD, *Twilight of American Sanity*, 3
- 26 Michael Kruse, "The Lost City of Trump," *Politico Magazine*, July/August 2018, https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/06/29/trump-robert-moses-new-york-television-city-urban-development-1980s-218836? utm_source=pocket&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=pockethits.
- 27 Michael Kruse, "The Lost City of Trump."
- 28 Edward R. Murrow, "Wires and Lights in a Box' speech before attendees of the RTDNA (then RTNDA) Convention," *Radio Television Digital News Foundation*, October 15, 1958, http://www.rtdna.org/content/edward_r_murrow_s_1958_wires_lights_in_a_b ox_speech#.VDrbgNTF8X4.
- 29 Michael Knigge, "Populism scholar: Donald Trump is an American original," *DW Akademie*, November 29, 2016, http://www.dw.com/en/populism-scholar-donald-trump-is-an-american-original/a-36571825.
- 30 Diana C. Mutz, "Status threat, not economic hardship, explains the 2016 presidential vote," *PNAS* 115, no. 19 (May 8, 2018): E4330–E4339.
- 31 Michael M. Sheng, "Mao Zedong's Narcissistic Personality Disorder," 120.
- 32 David Barstow, et al., "Trump Engaged in Suspect Tax Schemes as He Reaped Riches From His Father," *The New York Times*, October 2, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/10/02/us/politics/donald-trump-taxschemes-fred-trump.html.
- 33 Sean Coughlan, "Narcissists 'irritating but successful," *BBC News*, June 26, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/education-44601198.
- 34 Ben Jacobs, "Donald Trump attack on John McCain war record is 'new low in US politics,'" *The Guardian*, July 18, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/jul/18/donald-trump-john-mccain-vietnam-iowa-republicans, and Ben Schreckinger, "Trump attacks McCain: 'I like people who weren't captured,'" *Politico*, June 18, 2015,

https://www.politico.com/story/2015/07/trump-attacks-mccain-i-like-people-who-werent-captured-120317.

- **35** Donald J. Trump with Tony Schwartz, *Trump: The Art of the Deal*, 58–59.
- 36 Donald J. Trump with Tony Schwartz, *Trump*, 58.
- 37 Donald J. Trump with Tony Schwartz, *Trump*, 58.

ELEVEN

- 1 All of the quoted comments by Dr. Zinner are found in : Will Pavia, "The Psychiatrists' Verdict: Donald Trump Is a Man Incapable of Guilt, with Inner Rage," May 20, 2017, *The Times*, www.thetimes.co.uk/edition/world/psychiatrists-verdict-on-trump-a-man-incapable-of-guilt-with-inner-rage-zsrlt707b.
- 2 The New York Times, "Excerpts from Trump's Interview."
- 3 Chauncey DeVega, "Psychiatrist Bandy E: 'We Have an Obligation to Speak about Donald Trump's Mental Health Issues . . . Our Survival As a Species May Be at Stake," *Salon*, April 25, 2017, www.salon.com/2017/05/25/psychiatrist-bandy-lee-we-have-an-obligation-to-speak-about-donald-trumps-mental-health-issues-our-survival-as-a-species-may-be-at-stake/, (accessed May 6, 2017).
- 4 Allen Frances, MD, *Twilight of American Sani*ty, 3.
- 5 Gail Sheehy, "At Yale, Psychiatrists Cite Their 'Duty to Warn."
- 6 Dr. Bandy Lee, email message to author, May 24, 2018.
- 7 Sarah Burns, "Why Trump Doubled Down on the Central Park Five," *The New York Times*, October. 17, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/18/opinion/why-trump-doubled-down-onthe-central-park-five.html.
- 8 Sarah Burns, "Why Trump Doubled Down on the Central Park Five."
- 9 The Larry O'Connor Show, "Listen: President Donald Trump to Larry O'Connor: I'm Very Unhappy the Justice Department Isn't Going After Hillary Clinton," November 3, 2017, www.wmal.com/2017/11/03/listen-presidentdonald-trump-to-larry-oconnor-im-very-unhappy-the-justice-department-isntgoing-after-hillary-clinton/, (accessed November 4, 2017).
- 10 Linda Qiu, "Is Terrorism Trial Process 'A Joke'? Experts Say No," *The New York Times*, Nov. 2, 2017, p. A27.
- 11 Kevin Liptak, "Trump on China's Xi consolidating power: 'Maybe we'll give that a shot someday," *CNN.com*, Sat March 3, 2018, www.cnn.com/2018/03/03/politics/trump-maralago-remarks/index.html, (accessed March 4, 2018).
- 12 Rachel Dicker, "Scarborough Sounds Alarm Over Trump Life Term Comment: If GOP 'Thinks He's Joking, Then They're Fools," *Mediate.com*, March 5th, 2018, accessed March 8, 2018,

www.mediaite.com/tv/scarborough-sounds-alarm-over-trump-life-termcomment-if-gop-thinks-hes-joking-then-theyre-fools/.

- 13 Peter Ross Range, "The theory of political leadership that Donald Trump shares with Adolf Hitler," *The Washington Post*, July 25, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2016/07/25/the-theoryof-political-leadership-that-donald-trump-shares-with-adolf-hitler/? utm_term=.2c98836c9e59
- 14 Shane Croucher, "'I'm A Holocaust Survivor—Trump's America Feels Like Germany Before Nazis Took Over," *Newsweek,* April 9, 2018, http://www.newsweek.com/im-holocaust-survivor-trumps-america-feelsgermany-nazis-took-over-876965
- 15 Rich Lowry, "Trump Is Not a Despot," *Politico*, January 17, 2018, www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/01/17/donald-trump-despot-216472? cid=apn. (accessed January 17, 2018).
- 16 Kathryn Dunn Tenpas, "Why is Trump's staff turnover higher than the 5 most recent presidents?" *The Brookings Institution*, January 19, 2018, www.brookings.edu/research/tracking-turnover-in-the-trump-administration, (accessed March 17, 2018).
- 17 Donald J. Trump with Tony Schwartz, *Trump: The Art of the Deal*, (New York: Ballantine Books, 1987), 56.
- 18 Richard Pérez-Peña, "Migrants Less Likely to Commit Crimes," *The New York Times*, Jan. 27, 2017, A14.
- 19 David Leonhardt and Stuart A. Thompson, "Trump's Lies," *The New York Times*, updated December 14, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/06/23/opinion/trumps-lies.html.
- 20 Andrew Buncombe, "Trump boasted about writing many books—his ghostwriter says otherwise," *The Independent*, July 4, 2018, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/trump-books-tweet-ghostwriter-tim-o-brien-tony-schwartz-writer-response-a8431271.html.
- 21 Nicholas Confessore and Karen Yourish, "Measuring Trump's Big Advantage in Free Media," *The New York Times*, March 17, 2016, A3.
- 22 Sir David Paradine Frost, "I have impeached myself,' edited transcript of David Frost's interview with Richard Nixon broadcast in May 1977, *The Guardian*, September 7, 2007.

www.theguardian.com/theguardian/2007/sep/07/greatinterviews1.

Frost: "Would you say that there are certain situations—and the Huston Plan was one of them—where the president can decide that it's in the best interests of the nation, and do something illegal?"

Nixon: "Well, when the president does it, that means it is not illegal." Frost: "By definition."

Nixon" "Exactly, exactly. If the president, for example, approves something because of the national security, or in this case because of a threat to internal peace and order of significant magnitude, then the president's decision in that instance is one that enables those who carry it out, to carry it out without violating a law. Otherwise they're in an impossible position."

TWELVE

- 1 Jerrold M. Post, "Personality Profiling Analysis," 339–340.
- 2 Jess Davis, 'The psychology of dictators," *Catalyst*, accessed August 21, http://rmitcatalyst.com/the-psychology-of-dictators.
- 3 This quote appears in Helen Thomas's, *Watchdogs of Democracy?: The Waning Washington Press Corps and How it Has Failed the Public* (New York: Scribner, 2006), 172.
- 4 Levada-Center, Yuri Levada Analytical Center, "Stalin," October 6, 2016, accessed September 25, 2017, www.levada.ru/en/2016/06/10/stalin-2/.
- 5 Radio Free Europe. "Putin Accuses Russia's Foes Of 'Excessive Demonization' Of Stalin," *RadioLiberty*, June 16, 2017, www.rferl.org/a/russia-putin-decries-excessive-demonization-stalin/28559464.html. Accessed September 25, 2017.
- 6 Agence France-Presse, "Stalin tops Putin in Russian poll of greatest historical figures," *AFP*, June 26, 2017, www.yahoo.com/news/stalin-tops-putin-russian-poll-greatest-historical-figures-110751986.html.
- 7 Fathali M. Moghaddam, *The Psychology of Dictatorship* (Washington, D.C: American Psychological Association, 2013), 53–83.
- 8 Robert Tucker, *Stalin in Power: The Revolution from Above, 1928–1941* (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 1990), 275, citing Valentin Berezhkov's 1989 article in the Soviet journal *Nedelya*.
- 9 Adam Withnall, "Chinese woman disappears after spraying ink on poster of Xi Jinping," *Independent*, July 19, 2018, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/china-woman-dongyaoqiong-disappears-spraying-ink-xi-jinping-a8455166.html
- 10 David Ian Chambers, "The Past and Present State of Chinese Intelligence Historiography," *Studies in Intelligence* 56, no. 3 (September 2012), 31–46.
- 11 Andrew Prokop, "Inside Steve Bannon's Apocalyptic Ideology: 'Like [Karl] Rove on an acid trip," *Vox*, July 21, 2017, www.vox.com/policy-andpolitics/2017/7/21/16000914/steve-bannon-devils-bargain-josh-green.
- 12 Borderline Personality Disorder "includes a pattern of unstable intense relationships, distorted self-image, extreme emotions and impulsiveness. With borderline personality disorder, you have an intense fear of abandonment or instability, and you may have difficulty tolerating being alone," according to The Mayo Clinic.
- 13 Donald A. Graham, "Why Trump Turned on Steve Bannon," *The Atlantic*, Jan 3, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/01/the-president-vs-steve-bannon/549617/.

- 14 Andrew Prokop, "Inside Steve Bannon's Apocalyptic Ideology."
- 15 *The Dark Side*, Written, Produced and Directed by Michael Kirk, A Frontline co-production with Kirk Documentary Group, Ltd. June 20, 2006; and Kurt Eichenwald, "Dick Cheney's Biggest Lie," *Newsweek*, May 19, 2015, http://www.newsweek.com/2015/05/29/dick-cheneys-biggest-lie-333097.html.
- 16 Walter C. Langer, *The Mind of Adolf Hitler*, 144.
- 17 "Edward R. Murrow: A Report on Senator Joseph R. McCarthy, See it Now (CBS-TV, March 9, 1954)," Media Resource Center, Moffitt Library, UC Berkeley, accessed May 4, 2018, http://www.lib.berkeley.edu/MRC/murrowmccarthy.html
- 18 "He's Alive," *The Twilight Zone*, season 4, episode 4, written by Rod Serling, directed by Stuart Rosenberg, Cayuga Productions, Inc., 1963.

APPENDIX B

- Kevin C. Ruffner, "CIC Records: A Valuable Tool for Researchers," Successful Strategic Deception: A Case Study, accessed May 1, 2018, Michigan Publishing. https://quod.lib.umich.edu/h/hiss/hiss1111.0113.005/1/ —cic-records-a-valuable-tool-for-researcherscic-records? page=root;rgn=full+text;size=100;view=image.
- 2 Kevin C. Ruffner, "CIC Records."
- 3 Kevin C. Ruffner, "CIC Records."
- 4 Kevin C. Ruffner, "CIC Records."

APPENDIX C

1 "Psychiatric Personality Study of Fidel Castro," National Archives Identifier: 7065385, Collection JFK-206: Arthur M. Schlesinger Personal Papers, 1940– 1984, accessed May 5, 2015, https://catalog.archives.gov/id/7065385.

APPENDIX D

- 1 "Profile: Sudan's Omar al-Bashir," BBC News, April 6, 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-16010445.
- 2 Anthony Daniels, "If you think this one's bad you should have seen his uncle," The Telegraph, August 4, 2004. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/comment/personal-view/3610187/If-you-think-this-ones-bad-you-should-have-seen-his-uncle.html.
- 3 "Equatorial Guinea country profile," BBC News, May 8, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-13317174.
- 4 Anthony Daniels, "If you think this one's bad."
- 5 Aubrey Immelman, "The Personality Profile of al-Qaida Leader Osama bin Laden." Paper presented at the 25th Annual Scientific Meeting of the International Society of Political Psychology, Berlin, Germany, July 16–19, 2002, digitalcommons.csbsju.edu/psychology_pubs/69/.

6 Aubrey Immelman, "The Personality Profile."